NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

January 19, 2010 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Kathryn Mudgett, Christopher Mickle, Burton Bryan, David Osborne, David Magee and Gregg McBride.

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions:  None

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to accept the agenda as written.
Second: Burton Bryan

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None



SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

7:00 Community Preservation Committee-farming fields
Present: CPC members: Gregg McBride, Alison Demong, and Becky Freed. 

Jennifer Friedrich, Manager for proposed CSA (Company name: The Edible Yard), Norwell farmer, John Hornstra. 

Present to discuss the use of fields, of which most are under the jurisdiction of the Norwell Conservation Commission. 

Becky Freed said that they are trying to determine which fields would be the best for growing vegetables. She asked if there are any properties that the NCC doesn’t want to release for the CSA (Community Supported Agriculture). They will take a look at any parcel that is town property. 

Jennifer Friedrich would start up the CSA, hire 2-3 employees to help as well as organize sale of the shares, and manage the project. These will be organically grown vegetables. 

John Hornstra has been trying to rehabilitate the fields for growing. They are currently looking at the fields next to the Jacob’s Farm House and the Donovan Field as well as some of John Hornstra’s property that he is suggesting may be good for a CSA.

David Magee asked for an overview of the project. Becky Freed explained that $50k was voted at the Town Meeting to start a CSA. She explained what is being planned and what is needed to start.  

 David Osborne asked if there were any written agreements for these fields. Gregg McBride said that most of the agreements have been verbal. The CPC said that they would need 20 acres for their project. They are looking at a greenhouse to start seedlings as well as looking at row crops and some “in cover” cropping to build the soil. The goal is to have this become, in 2-5 years, its own non-profit sustainable project. 

David Osborne said that the Commission would need to see a layout and farm plan on the project before this discussion can go further. Abigail Hardy added that they also needed to sort out the cost of cutting the Barstow  fields, which is now being done for free by Alan Thompson. 

John Hornstra asked how much land would be needed to get the project started and how many members are expected this year?  Jennifer Friedrich said that there are now 75 shares. She has the soil surveys from NRCS. It would mean building the soil, rotating the crops. It would be best to get a cover crop in. She would say that they need 3-4 acres for the first year and then 3-4 acres to use for next year. 

PUBLIC HEARING

83/85 Stetson Shrine Lane / SE52- 933 / Relocation of Samuel Stetson House                                  NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Judith-Ann Grecco / Representative: William Dyer, W.L.D. Dyer Excavating  

Present: William Dyer representing the Stetson Family Trust of America. Susan Bernstein, Attorney.

The Commission received new plans stamped in, as 1/19/10. Mr. Dyer stated that there are a few changes. Last meeting discussed a driveway within the 100’buffer zone. He was asked to move it and they have moved the driveway out of buffer zone.

He then addressed the questions that had been asked:

· He was asked for maximum width of vehicles to be used on roadway / Answer: nothing over 9’.

· He was asked for average number of trips per day to the site / Answer: 1-10 trips/day. It may get a little heavier with the construction work.

· He presented the sequence of events for this project and the members were given copies. 

1. The first thing would be to install erosion control. 

2.
 To clear and stump the envelope area to the house (shown on the plan).

3. Excavate for a foundation.

4. Install a well.

5. Install a septic system.

6. Sub-grade the envelope area to accommodate the house.

7. Construct the house.

After construction of the house, they would regrade the area and construct the driveway. He said that this wouldn’t be a restoration, since the intentions are to dismantle the house. They would be taking as much as they can out of the house, and continue from there. He described it as “new old construction”. David Osborne asked if there would be a problem if the Order is conditioned to say that there wouldn’t be any disturbance to the roadway. Mr. Dyer said there would be no problem at all.

Attorney Susan Bernstein, representing Frank and Jean “Granara”of 85 Shrine Lane. Attorney Bernstein expressed concerns with the access road, which has bordering vegetated wetlands. She said that there was a question both she and the Commission asked regarding an explanation about the impact of the truck going down the street 1-10 times a day. Attorney Burnstein continued by saying that although they plan not to regrade or disturb the road by clearing anything, the bordering wetlands will still be altered and disturbed by traversing over it.  David Osborne voiced confusion in understanding how the wetlands would be disturbed. Attorney Bernstein said that a 9’ wide truck would do this. David Osborne said that Mr. Dyer had said that he would not disturb the area. 

Richard Albano – Wetland Scientist was introduced. David Osborne asked Mr. Albano if he had visited the site. Mr. Albano answered that he tried to arrange a site visit with applicant, a couple of times, and was told that Mr. Dyer would first have to get permission from all the Trustees. He continued by saying that in light of Attorney Bernstein’s comments, they had made several comments about the wetland delineation, as shown on the plans. The NOI did not provide any documentation to support the delineation as shown on the plans.  They are concerned that without anyone taking a close look at the wetlands and delineation, there is a chance that the wetlands may extend into the roadway. He continued by saying that the bylaw does allow for a designation of the vegetated wetland area and they have a disturbed situation with the existing roadway. Deborah Hill said that she’s been to the site, numerous times, and can assure him that there are no wet areas to be concerned with. Gregg McBride said that these folks have submitted comments and are making similar comments that seem to have less to do with wetland protection and more with neighbors not wanting a particular activity. He asked to stick with the project since this applicant has been here numerous times and has answered all of the questions asked. 

Judy Grecco on the Board of Directors for Stetson Kindred. She asked the Commission if they agree with the wetlands delineation. David Osborne said that it couldn’t be answered at the moment. Deborah Hill said that the wetland line hadn’t been changed, just the plan. Ms. Grecco then asked if they could start, within the envelope as delineated, clearing the land outside the 100’ buffer. David Magee answered that this is out of the Conservation Commission’s jurisdiction. Ms. Grecco then said the a couple of the board members still wanted to move the house, intact, down the lane. 

She asked what would their avenue be to do this. David Osborne said that if they wanted to change this, they would have to come back. Abigail Hardy said that if the hearing were closed with the project as it now stands, with no disturbance to the road, that would be a different project that would cause disturbance to the wetlands and they would need to re-file or hold the hearing open until that decision is made. Gregg McBride said that this has bearing on the questions that are being asked and if the project is the way it’s been presented most recently, then they’re finished with the questions. Gregg McBride said that if they want to change the project and finalize their plans, hold the hearing open and then ask for the Commissions approval. Abigail Hardy said that they would also have to re-file with Natural Heritage since their decision is based on no wetland alteration. 

Attorney Bernstein then added that she has just two points to make: her client has some concerns about the impact of this proposed project on their property, particularly along the roadway, about excess water and flooding and she has an affidavit from their engineer to present to the board tonight. The other point is that they have just received the revised plan tonight and she asks that both they and the Commission have time to review this plan. 

Gregg McBride then asked Mr. Dyer if he wanted to stay with the project presented or did he want to hold it open until a further decision is made. Mr. Dyer said that he would like to go with this project. Gregg McBride feels that with respect to the interested parities, the questions have been answered and holding the hearing open will not accomplish anything.     

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to close the hearing.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES 

Grove Street (Bl. 39, Lot 3 & Bl. 39, Lot 52) / SE52- 934 / Construction of SFH w/ shared drive.         OOC 

Applicant: James & Eileen Kelly / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental 

Abigail Hardy said that Mr. Galvin sent some possible language for writing the order. These notes were distributed to Commission members. Additional conditions include: the front house is not permitted, the replication must be done first, and done in accordance with the narrative, there should be no activity in the vernal pool protection zone (including erosion controls) during the breeding season March 15-May15.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to issue an Order of Conditions with special conditions outlined for SE52-934 Grove St. 

Second: Gregg McBride  


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

.

283 Winter Street / SE52-937 / Modification of (2) existing cranberry bogs                               OOC Applicant: John E. Kopacz 

Abigail Hardy said that this was the expansion of one cranberry bog and deletion of another cranberry bog. She suggested that the Commission should consider getting rid of some of the standard boilerplate conditions such as no erosion controls, the salt and fertilizer, no dewatering. She will use her best judgment in drafting the order.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue the Order of Conditions with revisions of the boilerplate provisions as discussed.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

87 Ridge Hill Road / SE52- 939 / Septic System Installation                                                        OOC

Applicant: Duxbury Construction, LLC / Representative: Freeman Boynton, Jr. (Duxbury Const.) 

Abigail Hardy said that in terms of special conditions, there was nothing to be mentioned. There was a history of an Enforcement Order on the property in the past. Abigail Hardy will review the property in the spring to check on the Enforcement Order. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a boilerplate Order of Conditions.

Second: Burton Bryan 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Wildcat Lane/Centennial Waye cul-de-sac (24A, Bl 65, Lots 51 & 52)/ SE52-940/ Install.  2 water mains  OOC 

Applicant: John McInnis, Norwell Water Dept.  / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental  

Gregg McBride said this is about making a loop to connect two dead ends - Centennial Waye to Old Pottery Lane. Deborah Hill said that the wetland line on the plan hasn’t been approved and any further activity at this site will require the review of the wetland line. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to issue an Order of Conditions to SE-52-940 installation of 2 water mains with the special condition mentioned.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

DISCUSSIONS

Loring Farm Restriction

Gregg McBride said that they are in final discussion with John Hornstra about the conservation restrictions. There are only 3 or 4 requirements. They are talking about the money, are close to signing, and the Selectmen are on board. 

Advisory Board Process 

Abigail Hardy said that the Board goes through all the town’s financial data and investigates where the money is spent. They will review every line of the budget and we need to present our budget to them.  There will be a meeting, for the Commission with the Advisory Board, on January 26, 2010 at 7:30pm, should anyone wish to attend. 

Commission updates on work with other Boards/Committees

Cemetery Commission - The Conservation Commission is still looking for places and all the information is forwarded to them, per Abigail Hardy. She will have something, after speaking with John Regosin, to present by next week at the Cemetery meeting.

Open Space and Recreation Committee Appointments – Abigail Hardy said that in order to move forward, they would need to reappoint the members. The Commission had appointed the original members. Gregg McBride said that in the past we had appointed a sub-committee that was then authorized. He suggested that the Commission vote to appoint the members, present it to the Town Clerk, and notify the Selectmen what is being done. Deborah Hill asked to appoint the members so that they meet the deadline. 

Abigail Hardy read the listing of the current members: Deborah Hill, Deb Lenahan, Richard Barry, Dale Connor, Steve Ivas, Barbara Wolinsky and Abigail Hardy.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to reappoint the people, as read by Abigail Hardy, to the Open Space and Recreation Committee.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Change in Open Meeting Law – Abigail Hardy said that this is an FYI. She had heard verbally, no text yet, that the agenda’s will need to be posted 48 hours before the meeting. The agenda will need to be posted to the website on Thursday and she would then need the finalized agenda by early Thursday.

239 Washington Street 

Present: Deborah Kellar with McKenzie Engineering and Jack Sullivan – They have submitted a partial as-built plan. The superceding order expired and they would like to have an open discussion as to where they are with the construction and discuss the best approach. She showed the plan, which showed the wetland line and buildings 2,3,4,5, which have been built. Also shown were retaining walls that have been completed and highlighting of the remaining buildings to be constructed. The drainage has been installed. 

David Osborne asked if they have anything to say on the expired order. Abigail Hardy said that there is a settlement decision. The permit was for three years. DEP said that the only appropriate action is to have the applicant re-file since there is too much work left to be done. Gregg McBride said that they had a conversation about using an Enforcement Order to have the work continued and DEP said that it is not appropriate, considering the amount of work that is still to be done. Deborah Hill and Abigail Hardy contacted DEP and got the same answer from Chris Ross and Elizabeth Kouloheras. 

Deb Keller said that there are still seven buildings that need to be built. The section along the wetland line is stabilized. Gregg McBride asked if the buffer zone plantings were done? Deborah Hill said that there is only a replication area that needs to be done. David Magee asked if there was occupancy in any of the units. Mr. Sullivan said that there is occupancy in 8 of the units. They have been occupied since the fall. Christopher Mickle said that having a re-filing and moving forward to approve would give a set date. Gregg McBride said that there is a superceding order was appealed 

Jack Sullivan asked how long the process takes? Abigail Hardy said that it would be 1½ months “plus”, but the Commission should be very careful since they can’t discuss what would be done in a public hearing since it has not been publicized. Mr. Sullivan would like to finish the building that has the foundation in. David Magee said that he would need to file as soon as possible if he wants to finish the building.  

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills: $42.52 travel for Abigail Hardy.
Motion:  Christopher Mickle moved to pay the bills.

Second:  Deborah Hill
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

2. Minutes:  None mentioned.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on February 2, 2010.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman

Executive Session: 

Ongoing Litigation

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation and not to return to regular session, but instead to adjourn.

Second: David Magee
Members Polled: David Magee – Aye, Kathryn Mudgett –Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, David Osborne – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Gregg McBride – Aye, Deborah Hill - Aye.

Jacob’s Estates – Abigail Hardy said Bob Galvin mentioned that since they didn’t appeal the permit, it should be dismissed outright. This summons was received today. David Magee feels that we should not be answering the summons, but should be filing a motion to dismiss. Gregg McBride said there is a history that the majority of the Selectmen have not been in agreement with what the Conservation Commission has done so there is the possibility that they would not defend the town. Abigail Hardy said that the Selectmen have threatened multiple boards with not being allowed to use Town Counsel. Abigail Hardy will respond to the members after speaking with Bob Galvin once he has read the summons.

Hoop Pole Lane 

Abigail Hardy said will call Bob Galvin tomorrow for an update.

White Barn Lane – Deborah Hill had recused herself from this discussion. 

Abigail Hardy sent out Bob Galvin’s response to the members. He felt that everything should be sent to Peter Fletcher for an expert opinion to be submitted to the court. Abigail Hardy feels that this is worth fighting and it shouldn’t cost too much. She will be putting the administrative record together next week.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to expedite the funds from the Wetland Protection Act Fund to hire Peter Fletcher to do a document review on the White Barn Lane case for the WPA and the bylaw.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to exit Executive Session to adjourn the meeting at 9:26 PM.
Second:  David Magee

 Members polled: Kathryn Mudgett – Aye, David Osborne – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Gregg McBride – Aye, David Magee – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on February 2, 2010.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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